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MEETING DATES 

 
OCFA Executive meetings are generally held 
once every two weeks. If you would like to 
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Members of OCFA Council and CARC 

2013-2014 

 

 

 

    
Executive:  Phone Email 
President Tim Walters 250-718-6387 TWalters@okanagan.bc.ca 

First VP, Chief Steward Rod Watkins 250-718-4161 RPWatkins@okanagan.bc.ca 

Second VP, Bargaining Chair Chris Clarkson 250-718-0239 CClarkson@okanagan.bc.ca 

Secretary-Treasurer Michelle Nicholson 250-718

mailto:RPWatkins@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:CClarkson@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:MNicholson@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:ERadomske@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:SLJohnston@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:DMcGillvray@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:GStreet@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:MMinions@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:RChristie@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:RBrown@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:BGroves@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:JBeaulne@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:HCalder@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:MMunn@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:ARice@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:DBirtwistle@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:NBowman-Broz@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:AMKinnon@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:SLJohnston@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:JMott@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:TKosowick@okanagan.bc.ca
mailto:HHisdal@okanagan.bc.ca
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President's Report  

Tim Walters 
Folks, in addition to my report below, I’d 
like to encourage you all to think about 
running for a position on the OCFA 
Executive, Council, or CARC (Stewards’ 
Committee), or nominating one of your 
colleagues to do so. Every active OCFA 
member in good standing—regardless of 
whether you are full time, part time, term, 
or continuing—can run for any of the 
positions that make our Association tick 
and be appointed or elected at the AGM on 
May 8th. Council will be proposing 
constitutional amendments at the AGM, 
which will be circulated in full in a few 
weeks’ time.  Council will also be 
encouraging (but not requiring) members 
who are elected to certain OCFA Council 
positions to also serve on directly related 
FPSE Standing Committees. members We 
believe it is to all of our member’s great 
benefit that the Pension Advisory 
Representative, for instance, sit on the FPSE 
Pension Advisory Committee so that s/he is 
able to provide us with a Provincial 
perspective on Pension matters. If adopted, 
this policy will apply specifically to the 

following Council positions: Pension 
Advisory Representative, Human Rights 
and International Solidarity Representative, 
Status of Women Representative, and Non-
Continuing Faculty Representative. At the 
AGM, we will also be recommending the 
creation of a new Health and Safety 
Representative Council position, who would 
be encouraged to serve on the FPSE 

http://www.fpse.ca/committees
mailto:TWalters@okanagan.bc.ca
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 Attended the conclusion of a mediation in Vancouver (with Vince Ready) at which we came 

to settlement with OC on three long-standing grievances with the college, thanks largely to 
excellent work by our FPSE staff representative Zoe Towle and lawyer Jamie Baugh.   
 

 
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adamant that they are expecting no significant changes to our institutional structure or 
modus operandi as a result of this review.  We offered the assistance of the OCFA in this 
process, and Andrew said that he is particularly keen on receiving any information that 
would help the college make a strong case for the economic value to the Province of less 
transparently job market-ready courses, especially those in Arts. As I have previously 
reported, the Minister seems wholly committed to a narrow view of Post-Secondary as part 
of the �������ǯ��Ǯ�����-to-����ǯ� Ǯ����������ǯ
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not accept either our, or the OCSU’s arguments, and passed the budget as presented with a 
lone dissenting vote against the tuition fee hikes by our Board Faculty Representative Laura 
Thurnheer.  
 

 
Provincial: 
 Attended a lobbying session and President’s Council meeting in Victoria.  Participated in 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qtbOmpTnyOc
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http://universitycounsel.ubc.ca/files/2014/02/policy81.pdf
http://acifa.ca/?page_id=146
http://ramaokanagan.org/
http://www.fpse.ca/committees/hrisc/isf
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First Vice-President’s Report 

Rod Watkins 
Chief Steward 
Hello OCFA members 
/ƚ͛Ɛ� ďĞĞŶ� ƐŽŵĞ� ƚŝŵĞ� ƐŝŶĐĞ� /� ŚĂǀĞ� ƉƌŽǀŝĚĞĚ� Ă�
complete report of all our active grievances. 
So I thought it was about time I did so. We 
currently have the following grievances 
underway: 

STEP 3 Grievances 

FAC 10/09—TLU CREDIT FOR TERM 
MEMBERS ON MATERNITY OR PARENTAL 
LEAVES 
This grievance went to arbitration in April 
2013.  Term members who go on 
maternity/parental leave lose out on work to 
which they have rights of accrual.  Other term 
members pick up this work in their absence.  
The result is that the members on leave lose 
their place in line on the path to converting to 
continuing; other term members leapfrog 
over them.  We have argued that term 
members on maternity/parental leave should 
receive credit for the work they would have 
done had they not gone on leave.  Such credit 
would allow them to maintain their place in 
line. We have lost the arbitration. The 
Arbitrator ruled against us, but the decision 
was based on a legal standard that was struck 
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or studeŶƚ� ǀŝĂ� ƚŚĞ� ƐĐŚŽŽů͛Ɛ�DŽŽĚůĞ͕� ĞŵĂŝů�Žƌ�
any other IT service. This is a clear violation of 
our Copyright language that guarantees that 
copyright ownership ordinarily resides with 
the instructor. After talks with the College, 
the copyright issue has 
been resolved. But in the 
process, several other 
problematic elements of 
the IT policy were 
discovered. While 
preparations for 
arbitration proceed, as with FAC13/04, talks 
with the College continue. I will also be 
discussing this with the College at my meeting 
with the President and VP Academic. 

FAC13/08: IMPROPER USE OF 
ADMINISTRATIVE LEAVE 
FAC13/09: IMPROPER USE OF 
ADMINISTRATIVE LEAVE 
Two members were placed on administrative 
leave last year. At the advice of FPSE and at 
the request of the College, we have filed 
separate grievances for both additional 
members placed on admin leave. Plans for 
arbitrating the grievances are underway.  

FAC13/12: WRONGFUL SUSPENSION 
A member received a lengthy suspension 
without pay. We have filed a grievance of the 
discipline on the grounds that it does not 
represent progressive discipline as defined in 
Article 35. This grievance as well is proceeding 
to arbitration. 

FAC13/13: WRONGFUL CENSURE 
A member received a letter of censure. We 
have filed a grievance of the discipline on the 
grounds that the censure was not warranted 
by College Policy. This as well is heading 
toward arbitration. 

STEP 2 Grievances 
FAC14/01: IMPROPER LETTER OF 
EXPECTATION 
FAC14/02: IMPROPER LETTER OF 
EXPECTATION  

Two members received so-called Letters of 
Expectation from the College. We grieved on 
the grounds that such letters are not 
expunged from a members personnel file 
after two years without discipline as with 

letters of censure. 
There are some 
additional confidential 
grounds for the 
grievance as well. We 
are awaiting a reply 
from the College. 

There are a number of additional matters to 
which your CARC committee has been 
attending in the past few weeks.  
First, we have had reports from some of our 
members of ongoing safety concerns in the 
STH portfolio. Some of these have been 
resolved; others are still under review by 
�ĞĂŶ�DŽƌŝƚǌ�ĂŶĚ�ƚŚĞ��ŽůůĞŐĞ͛Ɛ�^ĂĨĞƚǇ�KĨĨŝĐĞƌ͘�
We are monitoring the progress in resolving 
these concerns. In this vein, please read 
DŝĐŚĞůůĞ� EŝĐŚŽůƐŽŶ͛Ɛ� ƌĞƉŽƌƚ� ŽŶ� tŽƌŬ^ĂĨĞ� ���
procedures and guidelines in this Update. 
^ĞĐŽŶĚ͕� ĂƐ� ƉĂƌƚ� ŽĨ� ƚŚĞ� �ŽůůĞŐĞ͛Ɛ� ŶĞǁ�
responsibilities with respect to bullying and 
Harassment (as a result of the passage of bill 
14 amending the WCB legislation), the College 
has been developing a training program for all 
OC employees about bullying and 
harassment. We are in consultation with the 
College on the form and content of this 
training. Both CARC and the Executive believe 
the training requires additional work before 
we would consider it acceptable. 
Third, the Dean of Arts implemented a new 
procedure and timeline for the nomination 
and election of department chairs. After 
reviewing the policy and discussing it with 
Dean Huxtable, I have advised current and 
potential future chairs in Arts not to follow 
the policy and to instead follow the 
procedures and timelines outlined in the 
Collective Agreement since we believe the 
new policy violates the Collective Agreement 

“We have a worrying number 
of grievances headed toward 

arbitration.” RW 
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for a number of reasons. In the meantime, we 
are optimistic after our discussion with the 
Dean that the policy can be rewritten to 
expunge the language that violates the 
Collective Agreement. 
Lastly, as you may have noticed from my 
report above, we have a worrying number of 
grievances headed toward arbitration. Should 

FAC14/01 and FAC14/02 also be denied by 
the College, we would have a total of ten 
grievances at or approaching arbitration. It is 
important that members understand CARC 
and the Executive is aware of this trend 
toward multiple arbitrations and are actively 
seeking solutions to thwart this trend. 

 
 

Second Vice-President’s Report 
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Secretary-Treasurer’s 
Report 

Michelle Nicholson, MBA, CGA, CPA 

WorkSafe BC 

What is WorkSafeBC? They are a government body that administers the workers compensation 
act for the B.C. Ministry of Labour. The Act gives WorkSafeBC legal authority to: 

 Set and enforce occupational health and safety standards 

 Assist injured or disabled workers and their dependants 

 Assess employers and collect funds to operate WorkSafeBC 
As workers and teachers we have legal rights and responsibilities for our own safety and the safety 
of our students. Below is a selection of links and samples of information from the WorkSafeBC 
website that you may find interesting and useful.  Please visit the WorkSafeBC website for full 
details. 
 

Worker Centre  
Essentials 
 Your rights  

You have the right to report any workplace injury or disease. If, at the time you're injured, 
you need an ambulance or transportation from your workplace to your doctor's office or the 
hospital, your employer is required to pay those costs.  
It is the law for your employer to report any workplace injury or disease to WorkSafeBC. 
Telling you not to report an injury or disease, or even trying to talk you out of reporting to 
WorkSafeBC, is against the law. (Follow the above link for complete information) 

 Your responsibilities  
To report injuries 
If you are injured at work, you must report it to your employer, who must report your injury 
to us if you seek medical treatment. Even if the injury is minor and results in little or no time 
lost from work, it is in your interest to report it. If you miss work as a result of your injury, 
call our Teleclaim Contact Centre as soon as possible to report your injury directly to 
WorkSafeBC. Otherwise, complete and submit a Worker's incident and injury report or an 
Application for Compensation. Reports can be submitted by mail or fax.  
To seek medical attention 

http://www.worksafebc.com/workers/default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/workers/what_workers_should_know/your_rights/default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/workers/what_workers_should_know/your_responsibilities/default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/contact_us/teleclaim/default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/claims/report_injury/worker_incident_injury_report/default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/forms/assets/PDF/6.pdf
http://www.worksafebc.com/claims/report_injury/what_to_do_when_injured/default.asp


http://www.worksafebc.com/claims/worker_benefits/Default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/claims/serious_injury_fatal/critical_incident_response/default.asp
http://www.worksafebc.com/workers/improving_health_and_safety_at_work/discriminatory_action_complaints/default.asp
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Portals/EducationSector/Home.asp
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Portals/EducationSector/Resources.asp?reportID=37064
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Publications/Multimedia/Videos.asp?ReportID=36969
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Portals/EducationSector/Resources.asp?reportID=37065
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/posters/assets/pdf/ViolenceEducation.pdf
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/posters/assets/pdf/RightRefuseUnsafeWork.pdf
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/posters/assets/pdf/RiskAssessment.pdf
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/posters/assets/pdf/Reporting.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Portals/EducationSector/Resources.asp?reportID=37066
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Publications/Multimedia/Photos.asp?ReportID=36902
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Portals/EducationSector/Resources.asp?reportID=37067
http://www2.worksafebc.com/pdfs/EducationSector/Education_resource_list.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/publications/posters.asp?reportID=37201
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/by_topic/assets/pdf/back_talk.pdf
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/by_topic/assets/pdf/comptr_wrkstn.pdf
http://www.worksafebcstore.com/how-to-make-your-computer.html
http://www.worksafesask.ca/resources/publications/ohs-school-kit/
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o Health & Safety Checklist for Classrooms 
"The checklist is a tool for school staff to raise awareness of areas of concern in a 
classroom." Source: Health Canada * PDF (158 KB) 

 Joint Committee Training  
 Safety on the Job is Everyone's Business (PDF 122 KB)  
 Controlling Exposure: Preventing workers from infectious disease (PDF 1.9 MB)  
 A Clean Sweep  

 
ZĞŐƵůĂƚŝŽŶ�Θ�WŽůŝĐǇ͗�tŚĂƚ͛Ɛ�EĞǁ͗�Bullying and Harassment Centre  

 Tool kit  

http://www.hse.gov.uk/risk/classroom-checklist.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/CertificationTraining/Training.asp?reportid=35456
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/high_resolution_publications/assets/pdf/ph39.pdf
http://www.worksafebc.com/publications/health_and_safety/by_topic/assets/pdf/bk129.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/Ergonomics/resources-other.asp?reportID=35849
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/BullyingAndHarassment/Home.asp
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/BullyingAndHarassment/Resources.asp?reportID=37260
http://www2.worksafebc.com/pdfs/bullying/BH_policies_Nov1_2013.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/pdfs/bullying/BH_policies_Nov1_2013.pdf
mailto:policy@worksafebc.com?Body=%5B%20From%20the%20Bullying%20and%20Harassment%20website%20at%20http%3A%2F%2Fwww2%2Eworksafebc%2Ecom%2FTopics%2FBullyingAndHarassment%2FResources%2Easp%3FreportID%3D37260%20on%20Wed%20Mar%2026%2C%202014%20at%202%3A57%3A20%20PM%20%5D%0D%0A%0D%0A
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/BullyingAndHarassment/Resources.asp?reportID=37280
http://www2.worksafebc.com/pdfs/bullying/B&H-questionnaire-webintro.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/BullyingAndHarassment/Resources.asp?ReportID=37224
http://worksafebc.com/claims/MentalDisorders/assets/FAQs.pdf
http://www2.worksafebc.com/Topics/workplacementalhealth/introduction.asp?reportID=36882
http://www.leg.bc.ca/39th4th/3rd_read/gov14-3.htm
http://www.leg.bc.ca/39th4th/3rd_read/gov14-3.htm
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In either case, to be compensable the worker's mental disorder must be diagnosed by a 
psychologist or psychiatrist as a condition described in the most recent Diagnostic and 
Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) and not be caused by a decision of the worker's 
employer relating to the worker's employment. 
 

 

Executive 

ion

http://www.okanagan.bc.ca/campus_and_community/employees/ocfa.html
http://www.okanagan.bc.ca/campus_and_community/employees/ocfa.html
mailto:eradomske@okanagan.bc.ca
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Human Rights and International 
Solidarity Representative’s Report 

Norah Bowman 
 
The Human Rights and International Solidarity position reports the excellent news that FPSE’s 
International Solidarity Fund awarded $5000 grant to RAMA, Radical Action with Migrants in 

http://www.fpse.ca/committees/hrisc/isf
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http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pq_JZhLT5y8
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pq_JZhLT5y8
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Member’s News 

 

 

Dear Family and Friends,  

/͛ŵ�ĞǆĐŝƚĞĚ�ƚŽ�ƚĞůů�ǇŽƵ�ƚŚĂƚ�/͛ůů�ďĞ�ƉĂƌƚŝĐŝƉĂƚŝŶŐ�
ŝŶ� ƚŚĞ� EĂƚŝŽŶĂů� D^� ^ŽĐŝĞƚǇ͛Ɛ� Walk MS! Last 
year I walked in the pouring rain with my 
niece Jenny. She had just been diagnosed 
with MS and I joined her team to show my 
support. She has had a tough year and once 
again I will walk rain or shine to raise money 
for MS. Please help support me by making a 
contribution to this important cause. For 
information about Walk MS go to 
www.walkMS.org.  

Multiple sclerosis affects more than 2.3 
million people worldwide. The first Walk MS 
was in 1988, and since then, more than $820 
million has been raised to support life-
changing programs and cutting-edge 
research. 

Please hĞůƉ�ŵĞ�ƌĞĂĐŚ�ŵǇ�ŐŽĂů͘� /ƚ͛Ɛ�ĨĂƐƚĞƌ�ĂŶĚ�
easier than ever to support Walk MS by 
making your tax-deductible donation using 
ƚŚĞ� ůŝŶŬ�ďĞůŽǁ͘� /Ĩ� ǇŽƵ͛Ě�ƉƌĞĨĞƌ͕� ǇŽƵ� ĐĂŶ� ƐĞŶĚ�
your contribution to the address listed below.  

Whatever you can give will help ʹ it all adds 
up! I greatly appreciate your support and will 

https://owa.sk.okanagan.bc.ca/owa/redir.aspx?C=CZZiGkDYV0Kn5M2s2K1T_x_JERizDtEIGG5FtpT6TX-ttvEk-iYClwIC9adex3btfLkWHIBNhkI.&URL=http%3a%2f%2fwww.walkMS.org
mailto:rwengman@gmail.com
http://main.nationalmssociety.org/site/TR/Walk/HOMWalkEvents?px=12029384&pg=personal&fr_id=22741


http://worldfilmfestkelowna.net/
mailto:meedwards@okanagan.bc.ca


 

 

19 

it is not uncommon for other locals to have anywhere from 12 days to 2 months per year reserved 
for PD days. 

If there was an overall theme to our meetings, it was that term or non-regular faculty should have 
greater access to professional and scholarly funding. Generally speaking, the common pattern 
amongst the locals was that term/non-reg faculty were restricted access to such funding, well 
beyond a part-time, pro-rated arrangement. I believe we do see some element of this restriction at 
OC where term faculty who work in excess of 5 years of full-time teaching do not have access to 
Extended Study Leaves. 

For new faculty members at Okanagan College, the rules and regulations regarding funding for 
professional & scholarly development can be somewhat overwhelming; however, there are 
considerable resources available to help you na

mailto:sweber@okanagan.bc.ca
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agreement and the other as per LOU #6 of the 
Common Agreement. To make things easier 
for members the OCFA and OC have created a 
single set of guidelines and a single PD 
Application form for access to both funds.  

Under our collective agreement a continuing 
faculty member can claim up to $2,000 over a 
two-year fiscal period commencing April 1, 
2014. Under the common agreement a 
continuing faculty member can claim $1,500 
over the same two-year fiscal period 
commencing April 1, 2014. That is a total of 
$3,500 for PD; a significant increase over the 
old $2,000 limit.  

For term faculty members with right of 
accrual the limits and rules are a bit more 
complicated. Basically you work first then do 
PD later. If you work more than 50% on 
average in the Fall of 2013 and the Winter of 
2014 and you have right of accrual, you are 
eligible for a total of $1,250 that can be used 
for events between April 1, 2014 and March 
ϯϭ͕�ϮϬϭϱ�;ƚŚĂƚ͛Ɛ�ƚŚĞ��ŽůůĞŐĞ͛Ɛ�ĨŝƐĐĂů�ǇĞĂƌͿ͘�WůƵƐ�
you have to apply for the funding BEFORE 
your 2013/2014 contract expires.   

If you work an average of less than 50% in the 
Fall of 2013 and the Winter of 2014 and you 
have right of accrual, you are eligible for a 
total of $625 that can be used for events 
between April 1, 2014 and March 31, 2015 
;ƚŚĂƚ͛Ɛ�ƚŚĞ��ŽůůĞŐĞ͛Ɛ�ĨŝƐĐĂů�ǇĞĂƌͿ͘�WůƵƐ�ǇŽƵ�ŚĂǀĞ�
to apply for the funding BEFORE your 
2013/2014 contract expires.   

So the current fiscal year contract level of 
work determines the PD funds you can spend 
in the next fiscal year.  (The Fiscal year is April 
1 to Mar 31 of the following year.  

For guidelines and forms go to MyOkanagan, 
OC Express ʹ Forms, scroll down Professional 
Development/Training, click to open the list 
below this heading, then scroll down and find 
the Faculty ʹPD Application Form, Faculty ʹ 

PD Guidelines, and Faculty ʹ PD Activity 
report. 

 stands for Grants-In-Aid of 
Research, Scholarly and 
Creative Activity fund. This 
fund is to support 
research, scholarly and 
creative activity. 

Scholarship involves oral or written activities 
that reflect a thorough and critical collection 
ŽĨ� ŬŶŽǁůĞĚŐĞ� ŽĨ� ŽŶĞ͛Ɛ� ƉƌŽĨĞƐƐŝŽŶ� Žƌ�
discipline. Research involves contributing to 
the expansion of knowledge and the sharing 
of that knowledge through appropriate 
professional means. Research includes 
application of research findings for purposes 
of practical application. Creative activities 
involve creative practice, exhibition, 
performance, composition, multimedia 
presentations and other similar activities that 
ƌĞĨůĞĐƚ�ĂƉƉůŝĞĚ�ƉƌĂĐƚŝĐĞ�ŽĨ�ŽŶĞ͛Ɛ�ƉƌŽĨĞƐƐŝŽŶ�Žƌ�
discipline. All faculty members are eligible for 
GIA funds.  The new limit if $4,000 per year 
each which can be spend all at once or over 
multiple proposals during the year. 

You must apply and be approved for GIA  
funds BEFORE spending any money or 
attending an event. Fill in the GIA application 
form and send via email to the VP of 
Education care of ljennings@okanagan.bc.ca 
well in advance deadline for the next 
meeting.  The meeting dates will be published 
via email with two planned for each of the fall 
and winter semesters.  You also have to fill in 
a GIA Activity report and an expense account 
claim after the event.  

GIA funding is no longer linked to PD funding.  
These two funds have been fully separated 
and do not overlap.  When you are attending 
a conference or other event you need to 
decide if this is scholarly, research, creative or 
professional development then apply to the 
correct fund.  

GIA 
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 stands for Professional 
Registration and membership 
costs. Under article 25 
continuing faculty members 
who are required, as a 
condition of employment, to 

maintain a current active registration or 
membership with one or more professional 
associates shall be entitled to reimbursement 
of the entire cost of these expenses by 


